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Abstract In 2011, retailers spent $6.7 billion on television advertising and over the 
last ten decades have maintained the number one or two spot for television advertis-
ing spending. Yet, the academic literature has focused on brands/product categories 
when conducting television advertising research and retailers have received little 
attention. The current study is an extension of Resnik and Sterns (1977) content 
analysis of TV advertising of brands to retailers. Their work has been replicated and 
extended but not with a sample which investigated retailers. Ailawadi et al. (2009) 
identified major differences in the goals, tools, and outcome measures used by 
retailers and manufacturers (brands). Thus, advertising strategies used by manufac-
turers should not be generalized to retailers and this research is needed to fill the 
gap. For this research, the sample contained ads from all goods-based retailers on 
the Leading 100 Advertisers’ List from 2011. This study analyzed the framing of 
the advertisement and the advertisement was the unit of measurement. Videos of 
commercials found on YouTube were viewed for the content analysis. All ads 
downloaded from YouTube were the same version, no extended versions, as the ad 
shown on TV. YouTube was chosen as the source of the ads since many companies 
are now uploading their TV commercials immediately to YouTube. Whereas Resnik 
and Stern (1977) found just less than half (49.2 %) of ads to contain at least one 
informational cue, in the current sample of 179 ads, only one ad would be consid-
ered non-informative since it was the only one without any informational cues. 
Additional analysis included determining which criteria were used and if specific 
retailer types were likely to use certain criteria more than others.
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